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Canada 
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Telephone 
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Dillon Consulting 
Limited 

January 5, 2023 

Ministry of Municipal Affairs  Ministry of Long-Term Care 
Office of the Minister   Office of the Minister 
777 Bay Street, 17th Floor  400 University Avenue, 6th Floor 
Toronto, ON   M7A 2J3   Toronto, ON   M7A 1N3 
 
Attn: Minister Clark   Attn: Minister Calandra 
 
 
Re: Approval of New Prescott-Russell Official Plan (ERO number 019-6029), 
 Bed Allocation for St-Viateur Long-Term Care in Limoges, Ontario 
 & Coordination of Provincial Interests 
 
 
Dear Minister Clark and Minister Calandra: 
 
Earlier this year, Genesis Gardens Inc. received an allocation of 71 new long-term care 
beds and 57 eligible beds for redevelopment from the Ministry of Long-Term Care 
(see Attachment ‘A’ to this letter).  These 128 beds will be accommodated in a new 
long-term care development in Limoges, Ontario. 
 
Dillon Consulting Limited (Dillon) has been retained by Genesis Gardens Inc. to seek 
approvals under the Planning Act to facilitate this much-needed long-term care 
development.  However, if the new official plan for the United Counties of Prescott-
Russell is approved by the Province as currently drafted, it could hinder the 
expediency of this new long-term care development.  This letter is our request on 
behalf of Genesis Gardens Inc. for the Ministries to coordinate on this matter of 
Provincial interest.  This letter provides a background and explanation of the 
concerns, as well as some proposed solutions for the Ministry of Municipal Affairs to 
consider. 
 

*  *  * 

Background and Context: The Existing St-Viateur Nursing Home and Genesis 
Retirement Home has Served the Community for 66 Years 

Located at 1003 Limoges Road, in Limoges, Ontario, the existing St-Viateur Nursing 
Home which includes the Genesis Retirement Home, has served the community for 
66 years (see Figure 1).  The St-Viateur Nursing Home was first built in the village of 
Limoges in 1957 and re-opened in its current location in 1986.  The Genesis 
Retirement Home was added to St-Viateur Nursing Home to create a larger building 
and was opened in 2006.  This institutional development is located in a rural setting; 
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however, municipal water and sewer were extended to provide servicing for the 
development. 
 
The development is designated “Rural” in the current Prescott-Russell official plan 
(November 2018 Office Consolidation).  It is zoned “I – Institutional” in the current 
The Nation Municipality zoning by-law, and “Nursing Home” is a permitted use in 
Section 5.11.1 of the zoning by-law. 
 

Figure 1: St-Viateur Nursing Home and Genesis Retirement Home, 
1003 Limoges Road, Limoges, Ontario 

 
 

The Proposed Long-Term Care Development: The New St-Viateur at 2172 
Route 500 West, Limoges 

The owners of the existing St-Viateur/Genesis development have acquired the 
immediately abutting property to the east, municipally addressed as 2172 Route 500 
West (see Figure 2).  A new St-Viateur long-term care home is proposed for 
development on the site (see Figure 3).1  We understand that the new St-Viateur 
long-term care home would tie-in to the municipal water and sewer connection that 
currently serves the existing St-Viateur/Genesis development. 
 
The new St-Viateur site is designated “Rural” in the current Prescott-Russell official 
plan.  The lands are zoned “A – Agricultural” in The Nation Municipality zoning by-law. 

                                                             
1 The existing Genesis Retirement Home will remain at 1003 Limoges Road; the owners have 
not yet decided how the space currently occupied as the nursing home portion will be 
repurposed. 
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To initiate the development approvals process, a formal pre-application consultation 
meeting was held with staff from United Counties of Prescott-Russell (Prescott-
Russell), The Nation Municipality, and South Nation Conservation.  We have 
confirmed the development applications required for the new St-Viateur 
development and the technical issues that need to be addressed.  At this time, we 
have no concerns with the applications that are required for the new St-Viateur 
long-term care home and we believe that the technical issues are resolvable.  Work 
is currently underway to prepare the submission materials for the re-zoning of 2172 
Route 500 West. 
 

Figure 2: 2172 Route 500 West, Limoges, which is the proposed 
site for the new St-Viateur long-term care home 
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Figure 3: Pre-consultation sketch for the new St-Viateur long-term care home (source: G Architects) 
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A Policy Change in the Draft New Prescott-Russell Official Plan Creates Three 
Concerns for both Genesis and the New St-Viateur Development 

The Current Official Plan is Permissive: As noted above, both 1003 Limoges Road and 
2172 Route 500 West are designated “Rural” in the current Prescott-Russell Official 
Plan.  Section 2.5.3 of the current official plan permits the following: 
 

“Institutional Uses 
1. institutional uses such as churches, cemeteries, and community halls” 

 
It is our opinion that the term “such as” is permissive.  This means that churches, 
cemeteries, and community halls are institutional uses; however, we see this list as 
not exhaustive.  The zoning in effect for the Genesis Retirement Home reinforces this 
concept because the zoning expressly permits “nursing homes”. 
 
Under the current official plan, the Genesis Retirement Home is a permitted land use; 
furthermore, in our opinion, the new St-Viateur long-term care home is a permissible 
land use (subject to re-zoning). 
 
The Draft New Official Plan is Restrictive: Based on our review of the Draft New 
Official Plan for Prescott-Russell (September 2022), we note a change in the policy 
wording and Section 2.7.3 reads as follows: 
 

“11) Institutional uses limited to churches, cemeteries, schools, daycare and  
community halls;” 

 
It is clear that the new policy using the phrase “limited to” is restrictive.  This means 
that churches, cemeteries, schools, daycare, and community halls are the only uses 
that are permitted.  Although allowed by current policy, the new policy wording 
means that nursing homes, retirement homes, or long-term care homes are not 
permitted in the Rural land use designation.  As a result, the following concerns arise: 
 

1. If approved as written, the policy in the draft new official plan would change 
the status of the Genesis Retirement Home from a permitted use to a legally 
non-conforming use; 

 
2. If approved as written, the policy in the draft new official plan would negate 

the current ability to promptly seek the re-zoning of 2172 Route 500 West 
for the new St-Viateur long-term care home; and, 
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3. If approved as written, the policy in the draft new official plan would trigger 
the requirement for an official plan amendment to develop the new St-
Viateur long-term care home at 2172 Route 500 West. 

 

The Provincial Policy Statement Supports Long-Term Care Development and 
the Rationale for a Restrictive Policy in the Draft New Prescott-Russell Official 
Plan is Not Clear 

We note the following policy in the Provincial Policy Statement (2020) [emphasis 
added]: 
 

“1.1.1  Healthy, liveable and safe communities are sustained by:  
b)  …institutional (including places of worship, cemeteries and long-term 

care homes), recreation, park and open space, and other uses to 
meet long-term needs;” 

 
It is very clear in the policy that the Province views “long-term care homes” as 
institutional land uses.  We share this same point of view, and by extension we would 
include retirement homes as part of this interpretation. 
 
The Provincial Policy Statement also includes “long-term care services”2 in the 
definition of “public service facilities”.  Based on this, we can further note: 

 The Provincial Policy Statement Section 1.1.4.1 states that, “Healthy, 
integrated and viable rural areas should be supported by… using rural 
infrastructure and public service facilities efficiently;” and, 

 Guidance is provided for public service facilities in Section 1.6 but does not 
restrict them from locating in rural areas. 

 
Our anecdotal understanding of the pressing need for long-term care beds in Ontario 
(particularly in rural eastern Ontario) underscores the importance of facilitating long-
term care development, rather than restricting it. 
 
Based on the above provincial policies, the rationale to restrict institutional land uses 
and specifically exclude long-term care in the draft new official plan’s Rural land use 
designation is not clear.  It is our opinion that the policy needs to be refined before 
the new official plan is approved by the Minister of Municipal Affairs. 

                                                             
2 We note that ‘services’ is different than a ‘home’; however, it is difficult to provide long-term 
care services outside of a hospital unless it is provided at a long-term care home, so we view 
‘services’ as synonymous with ‘home’ in this instance. 
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The Draft New Prescott-Russell Official Plan is Pending Ministerial Approval – 
Provincial Coordination and a Ministerial Modification Can Resolve the 
Above Concerns 

At the outset of this letter, we noted that the Ministry of Long-Term Care has 
allocated 71 new and 57 redeveloped beds for the new St-Viateur long-term care 
home.  It is also noteworthy that there has been a media announcement on this 
allocation (see Attachment ‘B’ to this letter). 
 
The draft new official plan for Prescott-Russell is currently pending approval by the 
Minister of Municipal Affairs.  This creates an excellent opportunity to coordinate 
Provincial interest and resolve the three concerns noted above. 
 
We would like to respectfully request that the Minister of Municipal Affairs approve 
the new Prescott-Russell official plan with a ministerial modification that resolves 
our three concerns.  We have provided some proposed solutions3 for the Ministry of 
Municipal Affairs’ consideration: 
 

 Option 1 (preferred): Rephrase draft policy 2.7.3 to read: 
“11) Institutional uses including but not limited to long-term care/retirement 
homes and similar/related uses, churches, cemeteries, schools, daycare and 
community halls, and accessory uses.”  This returns the policy to the more 
permissive nature of the current official plan and provides additional clarity 
that the policy is broadly permissive. 
 

 Option 2: Rephrase the draft policy 2.7.3 to read: 
“11) Institutional uses limited to such as long-term care/retirement homes 
and similar/related uses, churches, cemeteries, schools, daycare and 
community halls, as well as accessory uses.”  Similar to Option 1, this returns 
the policy to the more permissive nature of the current official plan and 
provides additional clarity that the policy is broadly permissive. 

 

 Option 3: Add a site specific “notwithstanding” policy that permits the 
current Genesis retirement home and would permit the new St-Viateur long-
term care home (we would be pleased to work with staff on proposed 
wording, if this option was amenable to the Ministry of Municipal Affairs); or, 

 

 Option 4: We would be pleased to discuss an alternative modification that 
could effectively resolve the concerns raised. 

 

                                                             
3 The proposed policy wording for Options 1 and 2 are without prejudice. 
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*  *  * 
 

The allocation of 128 long-term care beds for the new St-Viateur development and 
approval of the new Prescott-Russell official plan are both matters of Provincial 
interest.  We have identified some viable options to resolve the concerns raised in 
this letter that would facilitate the new St-Viateur development. 
 
I trust that the above information is clear and we look forward to a positive response.  
To help maintain the overall project schedule of the new long-term care 
development, feedback within two (2) weeks is kindly requested.   
 
If I can be of any assistance to either Ministry on this matter, please contact me at 
email rbaksh@dillon.ca or cell phone 613.715.1274. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
Dillon Consulting Limited 
 

 
Mr. Rory Baksh, MCIP, RPP 
Partner 
 
cc:  Brian Pollard, Ministry of Long-Term Care 
 Mike Elms, Ministry of Municipal Affairs 
 Dan Ethier, Ministry of Municipal Affairs 
 Louis Prevost, United Counties of Prescott-Russell 
 Guylain Lafleche, The Nation Municipality 
 
Our file: 22-5310 
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Attachment ‘A’: Ministry of Long-Term Care Letter 
Allocating Beds to St-Vaiteur, April 28, 2022 
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Attachment ‘B’: Media Announcement on the St- 
Viateur Allocation 

 

 


